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Metropolitan King County Council

REVISED STAFF REPORT as reported out of the Utilities Committee
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SUBJECT:  A PROPOSED SUBSTITUTE ORDINANCE adopting policies relating to odor control at wastewater treatment plants and conveyance facilities; and amending Ordinance 13680, Section 5, and K.C.C. 28.86.050.
UTILITIES COMMITTEE REVIEW:
During the initial review by the Utilities Committee on June 10, 2003, three issues were flagged to be addressed through amendments: 

· “Best in Country” vs. Specific Threshold

The proposed policies focus on meeting the goal of “best in country.”  The policies could set a clearer benchmark by focusing on the specific thresholds in the “High” category in Table 1 of Attachment A.   

· Policies for Conveyance Facilities 

The Utilities Committee directed staff to work with WTD to develop language that would address odor prevention and control at conveyance facilities. 

· Monitoring

Proposed Ordinance 2003-0178 would direct WTD to submit an annual report to the council on the status of odor prevention program. The requirement for an annual report could specify that summaries of actual complaints should be included in the annual report.  

On June 22, 2003, the Utilities Committee approved body and title amendments that:  

· Focus the policies on meeting specific thresholds while retaining the concept of “best in country;” 

· Add specific policy guidance for odor control and prevention at new and existing conveyance facilities;
· Require that the annual report to the council include data on odor complaints; and
· Clarify that monitoring is required for both treatment and conveyance facilities. 

These amendments were drafted with input from WTD and Regional Water Quality Committee staff. 

Proposed Ordinance 2003-0178 received a “do pass substitute” recommendation from the Utilities Committee.  As a dual referral, the legislation will now be considered by the Regional Water Quality Committee. 
BACKGROUND:  

Proposed Ordinance 2003-0178 describes the recommended odor prevention policies that will be implemented to prevent nuisance odors at King County’s new and existing wastewater treatment facilities.  

Ordinance 13680, adopting the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP), calls for King County to establish goals for odor control at all treatment plants, investigate potential technologies and cost for odor control, recommend a policy to control odors at new and existing treatment plants, and significantly reduce odors at the South Treatment Plant. The Executive’s proposed policies, which are in the form of an amendment to Ordinance 13680, are intended to meet these requirements.  

Attachment A to the proposed ordinance provides greater detail on the activities that were carried out to develop the proposed policies, specific odor control standards, and a preliminary implementation plan that outlines the timing and cost to implement the policies.

The proposed ordinance also calls for updating the RWSP Operational Master Plan in order to reflect these policies once they are adopted.

Proposed Policies
On June 10, 2003, the Utilities Committee was briefed on odor control approaches and the proposed policies.  The proposed odor control policies focus on odor prevention as well as odor control.  With odor prevention, actions focus on addressing all the factors that contribute to nuisance odors. This approach reduces the risk of odor events due to a malfunction of an odor control device.  
The proposed policies reference standards in Attachment A, Table 1, which outlines standards for the following categories:

1. High/New Plant

2. High/Existing Plant Retrofit

3. Medium

4. Low

The proposed policies would set a higher standard for odor prevention and control at new plants than for existing plants.  The rationale for different standards is that at new plants, there is the opportunity to build in odor prevention mechanisms from the ground up. At existing plants, odor improvements are more constrained by existing infrastructure and costs associated with retrofitting this infrastructure. 
For new plants, Table 1 defines “high” odor prevention as not exceeding 0 to 3 odor dilutions-to-threshold above background odors for more than 50 hours per year. For retrofit plants, Table 1 defines “high” odor prevention as not exceeding 0 to 3 odor dilutions-to-threshold above background odors for more than 100 hours per year. A slightly higher threshold of 3 to 5 dilutions-to-threshold is noted for retrofit plants when they are operating under non-routine conditions. 

Conveyance Facilities 

In accordance with the RWSP policies, the proposed odor policies focused on treatment facilities, and do include specific direction for conveyance facilities. Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) staff note that it would not necessarily be meaningful to apply the specific standards developed for treatment facilities to conveyance facilities because treatment and conveyance facilities have different underlying processes and associated odor control strategies. 

WTD reports that about half of the 60 annual nuisance odor complaints are tied to conveyance facilities. In many cases, WTD is able to quickly resolve the odor problem (an example would be where a charcoal filter has become saturated, and the solution is simply replacing the charcoal). WTD also requires that odor prevention mechanisms be incorporated into each new offsite facility upgrade or new facility design.
Attachment A notes that WTD will be completing a comprehensive plan for odor and corrosion abatement in the conveyance system by the second quarter of 2003. 
Costs 

The odor policies direct that improvements be made in a phased manner, implementing tasks that generate the greatest improvements first. 
Phase 1 cost estimates for capital improvements during the first three years of implementation are $4.3 million for the South Treatment Plant, and $810,000 at the West Point Treatment Plant. Annual operating costs at these plants would increase by $360,000 and $220,000 respectively.  The estimated cost of the Brightwater Treatment Plant Odor Prevention System is $32.8 million.  Cost estimates are not provided for odor control at the Vashon Treatment Plant or for conveyance facilities. 
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